PARISH COUNCIL

Dear Councillor,

You are summoned to attend a meeting of Mawnan Parish Council on Thursday 15th July 2021 at 7.30pm in the Mawnan Memorial Hall.

Suitable covid mitigations will be in place and as such there is a restriction on numbers that can be in attendance. We ask that you take note of the information below explaining how we will be holding our public meetings at this time.

Ensuring a Covid secure Parish Council meeting

If at all possible we would suggest that anyone who intends on coming to any Parish Council Meeting take a Lateral Flow Test at home before attending. These tests are available free of charge, from local collection points or posted direct to your door – https://www.gov.uk/order-coronavirus-rapid-lateral-flow-tests and are being advised to be taken twice weekly by the Government. Please do not attend our meetings if you have a positive or inconclusive result – contact NHS 111 for further help

For our meetings:

- The number of attendees which can be accommodated with the Memorial Hall is limited at present. Consider if you have to physically attend or if your questions or comments can be sent on to the clerk for submission instead.
- Nobody should attend the hall if they have symptoms of COVID-19 or are self-isolating due to symptoms in their household or support bubble.
- Contact details from everyone attending the meeting will be required these will be held for 21 days and may be used for track and trace purposes. A QR code is available if you wish to use it rather than manually providing details. Please bring you own pen/pencil to sign in.
- We ask that anyone developing covid-19 symptoms within 10 days of attending our meeting notify the parish clerk.
- Everyone entering the hall is required to sanitise their hands upon entry and at exit.
- A one way system for larger meetings is in place. Please follow guidance at the main doors.
- Social distancing measures still apply. Currently the Rule Of 6 or 2 households applies to public indoor events. We are asking that masks be worn if a 2m distance between individuals not from the same household or within a single support bubble cannot be maintained.
- Only the disabled toilet in the foyer is to be used during our meeting and we ask that all surfaces that have been touched are wiped or sprayed down before exiting including inside & outside door handles.
- A separate bin for waste generated in the meeting (such as tissues, masks & papers) will be provided at the exit.
- Please be prepared for a cooler than normal venue as doors and windows will remain open to allow fresh air to circulate.

Please find attached the agenda for our meeting. We ask that if any member of the public has issues they would like to raise that they contact the clerk prior to the meeting so that we can best manage them- ideally if you could make contact by noon on Monday 12th so we have time to distribute out to all interested parties. Please remember that the time allotted for *Matters of Community Concern* is not a forum to discuss what has taken place during this meeting and that any matter raised here would likely be added to the NEXT meeting agenda for discussion.

Yours faithfully,

Lisa Clements, Clerk to the Council

X 154 Cants

Agenda

- 1) TO RECEIVE APOLOGIES
- 2) MEMBERS TO DECLARE ANY INTERESTS IN ITEMS ON THE AGENDA OR REQUEST DISPENSATIONS.
- 3) PUBLIC COMMENTS ON ITEMS ON THE AGENDA ONLY
- 4) TO RECEIVE AND APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE 24TH JUNE 2021 FULL COUNCIL MEETING
- 5) ANY MATTERS ARISING FROM PAST MINUTES NOT ON THE CURRENT AGENDA
- 6) TO CONSIDER PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED AND RECEIVE A LIST OF PLANNING DECISIONS MADE TO DATE BY CORNWALL COUNCIL
 - **Ref. No: PA21/01392** Stable Cottage Old Church Road Mawnan TR11 5HY Double storey extension on the west elevation of the cottage
- 7) APPROVAL OF THE LIST OF PAYMENTS FOR JUL 2021 & TO RECEIVE JUN 2021 BANK STATEMENT AND RECONCILIATION
- 8) TO RECEIVE ANY COMMUNITY GRANT APPLICATIONS
- 9) CORRESPONDENCES (LIMITED LIST)
- 10) TO REVIEW THE POSITION & PLANS FOR THE NEW OFFICE ACCOMMODATION PROPOSAL AT THE MEMORIAL HALL
- 11) PARISH UPGRADING WORKS ANY FURTHER INFORMATION ON PREVIOUSLY DISCUSSED WORKS TO TOILETS, BENCHES & WATER FOUNTAIN
- 12) TO RECEIVE INFORMATION ON NOTED ENVIRONMENT ISSUES INCLUDING TRAFFIC, ROADS, FOOTPATHS AND CLIMATE CONSCIOUS MAWNAN
- 13) REPORTS FROM OTHER GROUPS / INDIVIDUALS
- 14) REPORT FROM CORNWALL COUNCIL WARD MEMBER
- 15) ITEMS FOR INCLUSION AT THE NEXT MEETING
- 16) MATTERS OF COMMUNITY CONCERN

- **17) DATE & TIME OF NEXT MEETING: 16**TH **SEPTEMBER 2021 AT 7.30PM** -if necessary a meeting will be called in August to discuss planning only
- 18) THAT THE COUNCIL RESOLVES UNDER THE 1960 PUBLIC BODIES (ADMISSION TO MEETINGS) ACT, TO EXCLUDE THE PRESS AND PUBLIC DUE TO THE CONFIDENTIAL NATURE OF THE BUSINESS TO BE DISCUSSED.
- 19) TO RECEIVE & CONSIDER TENDERS FOR THE GRAVEYARD MAINTENANCE CONTRACT (ENDING 31/8/21) PRIOR TO AWARDING

Reminder- the parish offices will be closed from 20th August to 1st September (holiday)

Associated papers:

Item 4 - Draft minutes of previous meeting (available on parish website)

Item 6 - 1 outstanding planning application + Planning decision to date: Jun to Jul 21

Items in red are summaries of conditions applied to applications, other than the conditions within 3 years & as to provided plans (Tree works are 2 years & to BS3998 standards)

Ref. No: PA21/05247 | Boskensoe Farm Mawnan Smith TR11 5JP Status: **Approved with conditions** (remediation scheme – contaminated land; bat mitigation; tree works; no further works – as listed; no new openings)

Conversion of barn to a dwelling with associated parking and amenity space with variation of condition 2 in respect of decision PA19/07615

Ref. No: PA21/04806 Kinvara Trelawney Close Maenporth TR11 5HS Status: **Approved with conditions** Proposed extension and alterations

Ref. No: PA21/02606 Coth Bean Carlidnack Road Mawnan Smith TR11 5HD Status: **Refusal** One reason for refusal (harm to Grade II building due to mass & length)

Listed Building Consent for construction of an entrance porch, demolition and rebuild of single storey rear extension and material change to a garage roof

Ref. No: PA21/02605 Coth Bean Carlidnack Road Mawnan Smith TR11 5HD Status: **Refusal** - One reason for refusal (harm to Grade II building due to mass & length)

Construction of an entrance porch, demolition and rebuild of single storey rear extension and material change to a garage roof

Item 7- payments for Jul 21 & Jun 21 bank rec. -

Voucher	Code	Supplier	VAT	Total
74	Graveyard Resources	Trinity Mirror Ltd	9.76	58.56
	(Books/Forms/Travel etc)			
75	Telephone & Internet	BT	10.76	64.58
76	Parish Pension Contribution	Nest Pensions	0.00	75.24
77	Clerks Pension Contribution	Nest Pensions	0.00	34.39
78	Toilets - Utility Charges	EDF energy	0.00	11.00
79	Graveyard Maintenance/ Grounds	clerk	0.07	1.62
80	Toilet - Cleaning & Materials	KC Payne	0.00	200.00
81	Clerks Salary (inc PAYE & NI)	clerk	0.00	1,000.71
82	Grass Cutting	R Sanders	26.00	156.00
83	S19 - Junior Playing Field	R Sanders	26.00	156.00
84	S19 - Carwinion Playing Field	R Sanders	76.20	457.20
85	Graveyard Maintenance/ Grounds	R Sanders	92.00	552.00
86	Graveyard Maintenance/ Grounds	R Sanders	118.00	708.00
87	Office Rent + Rates	Royal Mail	0.00	3.54
88	S19 - Carwinion Playing Field	R Sanders	113.60	681.60
89	S19 - Junior Playing Field	R Sanders	26.00	156.00
90	Grass Cutting	R Sanders	34.00	204.00
			532.39	4,520.44

Item 8 – community grant applications: only 1 received to date. Attached (cllrs only). Annual grants to Coast Medic (£125) & Helford River Conservation Group (£100 – corporate sponsorship) also to be agreed.

Item 9- Correspondences. Once again a limited list of those correspondences not dealt with by the clerk already that

you might want to be involved with.

Hotel Meudon – licencse hearing dates		1	i
Troter Meddorr liceriese ricaring dates	E Kesen, CC Licensing		5
H Wray, Planning officer – leaving info	CC planning	For info	7
Free landmark tree offer	Forestry Dept - CC	pending	12
New offices @ MMH query	R Allday – hall cmte	Full council	10
Business Rates – public toilets	Cornwall County	Clerk dealing	
Perranarworthal speed signs info	PerranPC clerk	Full council	12
	Perranarworthal speed signs info	Perranarworthal speed signs info PerranPC clerk	Perranarworthal speed signs info PerranPC clerk Full council

Explanation of actions:

for info - no action required
Full council – already on agenda

Clerk dealt – clerk has replied/actioned
Pending –may need further investigation/discussion

- this item has been returned to full council, as opposed to the O&F committee at the request of the new Chair. He feels that a full discussion on if the project to provide new parish offices remains viable need to be undertaken. If so are the plans for a new parish office as an addition to the Memorial Hall, which were presented by the last council (April 2021) suitable to take forward?
- **Item 11** a visit to the public toilets to assess the needs/draft a specification was proposed at last month's meeting and was to be arranged by those selected to attend (Cllr Sadler, Toland & Aherne).
- **Item 12** no specific reports received. 3 hedge issues reported to Cormac as requested have been logged for review/action. Possible discussion of speed signs/ Speedwatch.
- **Item 17 –** pick a date for the August planning meeting (if it's necessary)
- **Item 18/19** to date 3 tenders received back (to be opened with Cllr Sadler +1 on Monday 12th) when they will be scanned and forwarded to Cllrs for review.



MINUTES OF THE PARISH MEETING HELD ON THURSDAY 24th JUNE 2021 AT 7.30PM, IN THE MAWNAN MEMORIAL HALL

Present: Cllrs Aherne, Bate, Caunter, Sadler, Smeed & Toland

ALSO PRESENT: Mrs L Clements, Clerk + 2 members of the public

TO RECEIVE APOLOGIES – Cllrs Bradley, Haigh, Moyle & Whibley

Cllr Sadler though that this would be a good point for the new council members to provide a short introduction of themselves. Cllrs Bate, Caunter, Aherne & Smeed then did so.

- 3391.21 MEMBERS TO DECLARE ANY INTERESTS IN ITEMS ON THE AGENDA OR REQUEST DISPENSATIONS. none noted
- PUBLIC COMMENTS ON ITEMS ON THE AGENDA ONLY a resident wished to discuss the future development plans for Hotel Meudon and how they would affect the community. Cllr Sadler said that a discussion would take place only when there were plans on the table and they would be open to the public as normal. She then said there were proposals being circulated for 24 villas which were a planning issue Cllr Sadler said that we had had a meeting with the hotel owner & manager and could say that these rumours were untrue. She then also asked why the full field was included within the licensing application it was explained that this was under the advisement of the Licensing Officer, who filled in part of the application as part of the 'Licensing Direct Service' that county now provided and was thought to be more appropriate that having multiple event licences issued in the future.

The clerk then explained that notes from the meeting that had taken place were going to form part of the minutes of this meeting and that it might be useful to wait and read them before and further comment was made.

TO RECEIVE AND APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE 20TH MAY 2021 FULL COUNCIL MEETING + TO RECOGNISE THE 'VIRTUAL MINUTES' OF THE MAY 2021 MEETING & DELEGATED DECISIONS TAKEN

It was proposed by Cllr Caunter seconded by Cllr Bate and

RESOLVED that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 20th May 2021 be approved and signed by the Chair

It was then proposed by Cllr Toland seconded by Cllr Smeed and **RESOLVED** that the virtual minutes of the Parish Council May 2021 meeting be approved and signed by the Chair

on a vote being taken both these matters was approved unanimously

3394.21 TO REVIEW THE USE OF THE EMERGENCY SCHEME OF DELEGATION

It was proposed by Cllr Sadler, seconded by Cllr Caunter and **RESOLVED** that the Emergency Scheme of Delegation adopted on 15th April 2021 be revoked

on a vote being taken the matter was approved unanimously

3395.21 ANY MATTERS ARISING FROM PAST MINUTES NOT ON THE CURRENT AGENDA – none noted

TO CONSIDER PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED AND RECEIVE A LIST OF PLANNING DECISIONS MADE TO DATE BY CORNWAL COUNCIL

Ref. No: PA21/04803 Higher Penpol Cottage Higher Penpol Mawnan Smith TR11 5JS It was proposed by Cllr Toland seconded by Cllr Bate &

RESOLVED that Mawnan Parish Council support this application. We feel that the proposed repairs would benefit the long term status of this listed structure and give it a useful function, rather than it falling into ruin.

on a vote being taken the matter was approved unanimously

Ref. No: PA21/04806 Kinvara Trelawney Close Maenporth TR11 5HS

It was proposed by Cllr Sadler seconded by Cllr Bate &

RESOLVED that Mawnan Parish Council support this application. This is on a large plot and utilises much of the existing footprint (including the area of outside patio). Much of the works look to take place on the rear of the building where there will be little visual impact from the surrounding properties.

on a vote being taken the matter was approved unanimously

Ref. No: PA21/05597 Penavon Helford Passage Mawnan Smith TR11 5LB

It was proposed by Cllr Toland seconded by Cllr Caunter &

RESOLVED that Mawnan Parish Council support this application. We are pleased to see that the suggestion for the balcony glazing was incorporated and hope that the changes to the standard of glazing being used mitigates any out of character reflection onto the river.

on a vote being taken the matter was approved unanimously

Ref. No.:PA21/05247 Boskensoe Farm Mawnan Smith TR11 5JP It was proposed by Cllr Bate seconded by Cllr Sadler &

RESOLVED that Mawnan Parish Council support this application

on a vote being taken the matter was approved unanimously

Ref. No: PA21/05437 Tregoan The Fairway Mawnan Smith TR11 5LR

It was proposed by Cllr Sadler seconded by Cllr Toland &

RESOLVED that Mawnan Parish Council support this application. We feel that the overall design is in keeping with the character of the dwelling and alterations make best use of the current building proportions.

on a vote being taken the matter was approved unanimously

Ref. No: PA21/05281 Roskellan Bosanath Valley Mawnan Smith TR11 5LL

It was proposed by Cllr Bate seconded by Cllr Toland &

RESOLVED that Mawnan Parish Council support this application. However we would like to preclude any potential change of use into a separate dwelling (permanent or holiday let) and ask that a condition be included that this is ancillary space only and is not to be converted in any way to provide separate facilities.

on a vote being taken the matter was approved unanimously

Ref. No: PA21/06452 Trevean Carwinion Road Mawnan Smith TR11 5JD
It was proposed by Cllr Sadler seconded by Cllr Toland &
RESOLVED that Mawnan Parish Council support this application

on a vote being taken the matter was approved unanimously

3397.21 TO RECEIVE RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE OFFICE & FINANCE COMMITTEE RE:

It was proposed by Cllr Toland seconded by Cllr Caunter &

RESOLVED that the recommendations received from the Office & Finance Committee regarding end of year accounts; internal auditors report; budget amendments & updates'; new office accommodations plans be accepted

on a vote being taken the matter was approved unanimously

The position where the vice-chair automatic becomes of Chair of Planning was discussed as it was felt that Cllr Caunter's strengths fell more towards O&F than planning. It was agreed to amend this so that the vice chair becomes either Chair of Planning OR Chair of O&F and include within Standing Orders (section 4) at the October review. There followed a discussion on the recommendation put forward (option 2 -create a planning committee, bringing recommendations back to each full parish council meeting.) where the number of councillors was agreed to be 5 (Cllrs Whibley, Toland, Aherne, Bradley & Sadler) but that all councillors would continue to receive emails planning applications as received so that they were aware of applications being considered prior to the full PC meeting.

It was proposed by Cllr Sadler seconded by Cllr Caunter &

RESOLVED that Mawnan Parish Council create a planning sub-committee to review planning applications in line with National Strategy & the draft Mawnan NDP and bring recommendations back to each full council meeting

on a vote being taken the matter was approved unanimously

Cllr Toland also added that the planning training sessions County had just undertaken were extremely useful and all the presentations were to be send on as accessible e-documents to the clerk. She asked if they could be forwarded to all members so that they could also review.

3398.21 TO COMPLETE THE ANNUAL GOVERNANCE STATEMENT FOR THE YEAR ENDING 31ST MARCH 2020

All questions were read and agreed by the council prior to the full document being signed by the Chair.

It was proposed by Cllr Toland, seconded by Cllr Sadler and **RESOLVED** that the chairman sign the annual governance statement

on a vote being taken the matter was approved unanimously

TO RECEIVE AND APPROVE THE ACCOUNTING STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDING 31ST MARCH 2020

It was proposed by Cllr Sadler, seconded by Cllr Toland and **RESOLVED** that the accounting statement as presented show a true balance and should be approved

on a vote being taken the matter was approved unanimously

3400.21 APPROVAL OF THE LIST OF PAYMENTS FOR JUN 2021 & TO RECEIVE MAY 2021 BANK STATEMENT AND RECONCILLIATION

It was proposed by Cllr Sadler, seconded by Cllr Aherne &

RESOLVED that accounts totalling £5984.35 (Inc. VAT) be approved for payment & duly signed

It was proposed by Cllr Sadler, seconded by Cllr Aherne &

RESOLVED that the statements of payments, receipts & bank reconciliation for the month of May 2021 be received & approved as a true record

on a vote being taken both the matters were approved unanimously

TO DISCUSS REVISIONS ON THE GRAVEYARD MAINTENANCE CONTRACT (ENDING 31/8/21) FOR IMMEDIATE PUBLICATION

Cllr Moyle has expressed through the Chair an interest in tendering for this contract so will no longer be involved in discussions or considerations. (A Registrable Interest being declared in his absence.)

Cllr Sadler asked that the cutting areas shown on the provided map be changed, with Section B (Meadow) now including the area at the front of the church and amendments made to the wording within this section as he felt that early cutting was destroying wildflowers.

It was agreed that Cllr Sadler and the clerk would arrange to redraft this section without further discussion with the council and arrange for it to be circulated to existing contractors, past applicants, put on the parish websites & Facebook pages and an advert in the West Briton arranged for next week.

It was proposed by Cllr Sadler seconded by Cllr Bate &

RESOLVED that Cllr Sadler's amendments to the contract be accepted and the tender issued asap

on a vote being taken the matter was approved unanimously

3402.21 CORRESPONDENCES (LIMITED LIST)

Item9 – cutting at Shute Hill junction had been done by Cormac to open visibility however there were thoughts that the entire hedge had grown out up to 2m and needed a more significant trim back to prevent lateral growth.

There were also comments about growth over pavements in this general location of brambles etc. The clerk was to log these issues with County, along with the overhanging trees between Carne & Mawnan Reach which are affecting the bus stop.

PARISH UPGRADING WORKS – any further information on previously discussed works to toilets, benches & water fountain

It was agreed that Cllr Sadler, Aherne & Toland make an evening visit to the toilets to see what works needed doing and price up works.

The replacement benches ordered for under the Chestnut tree had been cancelled by the supplier as they had been notified of delivery delays until the autumn which meant that our pro-forma order had been cancelled. It was though that all the benches needed was to be thoroughly cleaned and then replacement assessed. It was still hoped to re-site one of the existing benches to the JPF.

The position of the water fountain was to be reconsidered, provided that visible signage was procured to make sure that its position was visible to passing foot traffic on the main road.

Footpaths and Climate Conscious Mawnan

A report from Cllr Whibley was received after the meeting and is attached.

Cllr Toland reported back on her lunch meeting as Police Liaison, with Alison Hernandez, Cornwall's Police & Crime Commissioner. She was very much in favour of the '20 is plenty' campaign for rural villages. It was mentioned that our current speed sign – on the downhill beyond the school junction – is wrongly positioned as it cannot be seen until you were around the corner and almost on the junction. Moving this sign, in light of the new crossing, was to be discussed with CORMAC.

A request for a second speed visor to go on Sampy's Hill was made – the clerk said that she had asked Cormac about the costs of a signs showing number plates (as at Rosudgeon/ Ashton) and was given a quote of £41,000 to install.

The clerk then suggested that Stuart Douglas, the Speedwatch co-ordinator for Perran Ar Worthal, be invited to present at our next meeting in July to try to get a scheme going in the village. She would talk to Cllr Bradley about this as he had tried before without much success but though that piggybacking it with the '20 is plenty' campaign might be more successful in recruiting volunteers.

3405.21 REPORTS FROM OTHER GROUPS / INDIVIDUALS

A report from Mr Damer (via Cllr Whibley) on the state of the NDP's progress was received after the meeting and is attached.

3406.21 REPORT FROM CORNWALL COUNCIL WARD MEMBER

Cllr Bastin was unable to attend

3407.21 ITEMS FOR INCLUSION AT THE NEXT MEETING

Parish grants 2021/22

3408.21 MATTERS OF COMMUNITY CONCERN

The Same resident from item 3392.21 asked to have the future development plans for Hotel Meudon and how they would affect the community put onto a future agenda.

DATE & TIME OF NEXT MEETING: 15th July 2021 at 7.30pm - similar Covid precautions will still be in place.

The meeting finished at 8.55pm

Item 3400.21 - payments for Jun 21

Voucher	Code	Supplier	VAT	Total
47	Postages	Royal Mail	0.00	1.32
48	Postages	Royal Mail	0.00	2.28
49	NDP - Grant Funding	1&1 lonos	2.00	11.99
50	Grass Cutting	R Sanders	30.00	180.00
51	Telephone & Internet	BT	10.64	63.87
52	S19 - Carwinion Playing Field	R Sanders	60.40	362.40
53	S19 - Junior Playing Field	R Sanders	26.00	156.00
54	Maintenance/ Grounds	R Sanders	105.00	630.00
55	Office Supplies	Complete Business Solutions	43.07	258.42
56	Toilet - Cleaning & Materials	Complete Business Solutions	4.29	25.75
57	Miscellaneous Expenses	We Store Cornwall	39.60	237.60
58	Graveyard Contingency	R Sanders	195.00	1,170.00
59	Toilet - Cleaning & Materials	KC Payne	0.00	206.00
60	Clerks Salary (inc PAYE & NI)	clerk	0.00	1,000.51
61	Inland Footpaths	R Sanders	127.08	762.49
62	Postages	clerk	0.88	5.28
63	Toilets - Utility Charges	EDF energy	0.00	11.00
64	Clerks Pension Contribution	Nest Pensions	0.00	34.39
65	Land Registry Searches	land registry	0.00	3.00
66	Parish Pension Contribution	Nest Pensions	0.00	75.24
67	Clerks Salary (inc PAYE & NI)	HMRC	0.00	119.42
68	Parish NI contribution	HMRC	0.00	139.86
69	Future Office Costs	Hormann Architects	0.00	500.00
70	H&S	onBuy	0.00	12.99
71	Inland Footpaths	R Sanders	127.08	762.49
			771.04	6732.30

Item 3402- Correspondences.

	Rec'd	Description	From	actions	Agenda
1	20.5.21	20 is plenty campaign	Various	Pending	15
2	28.5.21	Thanks for Elgin Close planning deliberation	Resident	For info	
3	2.6.21	Permission to use info provided to support Solar Grant funds in wider media	GreenNation	Clerk dealt	
4	4.6.21	CRHA (rural housing) board member vacancy	CRHA	For info	
5	5.6.21	CNP reminder of dates (18/6)	N Drewitt – localism	Cllr Toland/Smeed	
6	7.6.21	SLCC National Forum minutes	C Drake – local rep	For info	
7	8.6.21	Clean Ocean sailing newsletter	CoS	For info	15
8	10.6.21	Open Spaces contract – storage request	R Sanders	Pending trusts	
9	11.6.21	Hedgerow issues – shute hill - various	Resident & Cormac	Clerk reported	15
10	11.6.21	Start of complaint about Meudon Hotel licensing issue	Various - although		
11	14.6.21	Agreed road projects update	Cllr Bastin	Full council	15
12	15.6.21	Season tickets at Helford carpark	Non resident	Clerk dealt	
13	15.6.21	Parish contracts & Register of interest changes (question from Chair)	S Mason CALC	To chair	
14	15.6.21	Making space for nature – photo competition	E Richmond –CC localism	To facebook	
15	17.6.21	Tank track reopening	Non-resident	Clerk dealt	15
		Various G7, Cornwall Council & CALC bulletins	& info received during this p	period,	

Item 3404 Environmental Issues report – From Cllr Whibley

- Footpaths: Tank track: I now think it might be an idea for the parish Council to apply to get it listed on Cornwall Council's Definitive Footpath Map. The subject is still raised with me by members of the public so I am of a mind to get this done.
- Traffic: There was an accident near the Penwarne entrance gate on Monday 21st June. Another example of why we need to get on with the speed control measures on that stretch.

Item 3405 – report from T Damer, NDP Chair

- Cornwall Council's public consultation has been running from May 20 and will conclude on July 29. It is mostly directed to statutory consultees, local businesses and people who have commented in the earlier consultation, but anyone is entitled to comment at this stage. Up to now there have been just two comments lodged on CC's website, both from statutory consultees (South West Water and the Highways Agency, both of whom were neutral to the NDP in the absence of specific development proposals at which stage they would doubtless wish to be consulted further). Before it ends CC intends to agree with the Parish Council and the NDP team the appointment of a mutually agreed independent examiner with the intention that the examiner would be able (work load permitting) to start work almost immediately. This offers the hope that the referendum on the NDP could be conducted in the late autumn.
- In view of the number of new members of the PC, and the possibility that some will be less familiar with the content and detail of the NDP than ongoing councillors, it has been agreed with the PC chairman that the NDP team would conduct an induction and explanation session for all councillors, possibly in late July. It would broadly cover the evolution of the NDP, the outcome of local consultation with the Parish, the key policies the NDP contains and how to apply these to consideration of planning applications. We would hope to provide some easy to use guides for use by councillors, as the documentation for the whole NDP is rather extensive!

Anyone can currently request a free copy of the NDP documents (most of them) via Cornwall Council at the moment, as it says on the posters around the village. Just email the request to neighbourhoodplanning@cornwall.gov.uk.

Summary notes from meeting with Nigel Chapman, Hotel Meudon. 23rd June 2021

Present: Parish Council – Cllr Sadler, Toland, Caunter & Bate + clerk
Hotel Meudon - Nigel Chapman & Sam Banks (General Manager)

Cllr Sadler introduced himself and explained what the general premise of the meeting was about. The rest of the attendees also introduced themselves before Mr Chapman explained a bit about himself and his history to outline the current state of the hotel. He explained that he has come to hotels about 32 years ago as a Chartered Accountant with the purchase of the Woolley Grange Hotel and had been buying and building a range of hotels since then. A number of those hotels in the UK were either had listed building status or were heritage buildings themselves (e.g. Ickworth House & Thornbury Castle) and he was used to working in sensitive locations. He stated that theHotel Meudon was not a corporate hotel and was unlikely to ever be such — it was more geared towards the leisure market where individuals who were paying from their own pockets would find a 'very nice' hotel experience.

The purchase of Hotel Meudon was for a project close to home that Nigel could personally be involved in —he lives on one of the properties adjoining the Enys Estate in Penryn and had tripped over Meudon Hotel whilst out dog walking — taking the time to walk back through the hotel grounds - and had bought it up as soon as it came on the market in 2020 with a long term development plan in mind.

The original hotel was built in the mid 60s and is of that era but the decision has been made to work with the current bones of the building, rejigging, refurbishing and modernising throughout as it goes along - they are trying to

balance the old but to give it a lift with a new refurbishment. Nigel thought that much of the work being done would have gotten Harry Pilgrim's seal of approval and would have been what he would have tried with a bit more professional input all those years ago. Many of the existing statement furniture pieces remain; the Ercol chairs on the bridge have been reupholstered and refinished; the dining chairs have all been kept and many of the Parker Knoll bedroom seats have been retained.

The hotel is currently too small at 30 keys to be financially viable in the longer term, unless self run, and does lack modern facilities. The plan is to establish the hotel and it's kitchens as a destination venue withinthe immediate area.

There have been discussions with the Trelawney Close residents about the future of the field space and the development of the hotel. The residents appears to be focused on the access rights through the strip of land that leads out to Trelawney Close. 'Bream Field' was part of the original site owned by Mrs Pilgrim which started to be sold off piecemeal – it was purchased along with the hotel in an effort more to protect it as an amenity site than to release any kind of development potential. A strip of land remains in the handsof the Pilgrim family to allow them access, with a non-development covenant put in place. Richard Sneesby(BSc MA CMLI Chartered Landscape Architect) who teaches garden design at the Eden Project & judges RHSChelsea designer gardens, has been asked to come up with an innovative garden design for the field to unlock its potential as amenity space. Bream House currently stops any direct vehicular access from the grounds of the hotel to Bream Field – their only way in is through the Trelawney Close access strip.

Nigel feels that whatever development eventually completes at the Hotel Meudon it will be beautiful and incorporate itself into the area but it does need to be developed and facilities extended. The 1 spa room currently on offer is not enough for a hotel that it is anticipated will now run all year – no closing down overwinter for the Hotel Meudon! He also hopes to put in local memberships for use of facilities once they come online and views the immediate residents of the parish all as potential customers of the hotel and is keen to get them in to have a look round. They have thoughts about replacing the current Bream House

with 'something outstanding' – currently it is underused with only staff making the most of its ampleparking. The beach is privately owned – and surprisingly this ownership extends to the low water mark. Rights werebought by Lady Worley from the Duchy in the 50s. Nigel has no intention of gating off or restricting the current access to the beach with the exception of private functions where the user express a requirement for privacy – then restricting back to the immediate SWCP only. Although designated as private there is no restriction on anyone using the hotel or its facilities, wandering the gardens as part of their hotel experience, so anyone is welcome to have a coffee and explore the gardens and this will remain.

Any events that are run by the hotel and take place on the beach will be policed and the area cleaned up after then — a new bin shelter is awaiting delivery for down there. The current permissions already allowsfor 'off-licence' sales which allows for the purchase of alcohol from the hotel for consumption off site.

Wording changes requested in the new license application are to bring this into line with national frameworks – the license itself has not been updated in a significant period as was very out of date – as well as being incorrect in relation to the areas used within the hotel for sales. The Cornwall Licensing agentcompleted much of the new application under their 'Licensing Direct service' and it was at their suggestion the whole site was placed under 1 application, rather than a staggered process. Nigel & Sam are both aware of the local consternation that this appears to have caused but do not feel that amending the application simply for the sake of it and to bow to the misinformation being circulated in relation to it is appropriate.

As for future development – when plans are actually at a stage to be discussed they have every intention involving the wider community – starting with a presentation the members of the parish council. Hopefully this could happen before the end of the summer. The would then listen to our comments beforehaving a community wide exhibition to let the public of the parish see what they have in mind for the hotel's next iteration.

Issues noted by Cllr Sadler:

A 'Marketing Presentation' document on behalf of the Kingfisher Group (Hotel Meudon) / Armstrong Capital seeking investment for 24 luxury holiday lodges was being circulated within the parish and this was influencing many of the objections that were being raised. What was the reasoning behind creating this if, as we were just assured, there are no

plans for development in the field as anything other than amenity space?

Nigel was clear that this was a proposal that was never taken up and was in reality to be seen as 'someone messing around' since the document they put out made some statements that do not reflect what is now planned re: the next stages of what happens to create a long term sustainable hotel business here at Hotel Meudon. Nigel then said unequivocally that these plans will not include building 24 villas and that they were not yet ready to talk through our plans – but would do so as soon as we were.

Cllr Toland:

Problems with parking on the bend outside the hotel: – it should only be a couple of smaller cars from nowon, since works have finished. Most of the staff are parking at Bream House.

Green building & development inclusions – building regulations are already tightening up on these issues and everything done will try to adhere to them. It is likely that, should plans for a covered/outside pool goahead solar power will be used on this. Currently ecological surveys by the armload are being done – bats, trees, ecology ...

Cllr Caunter:

He felt that there had been so little community interaction done to let show the good things that have already taken place that the public were more than happy to reply on negative rumours. Why hasn't there been more local advertising done about the hotels reopening? Sam explained that there was a social media presence but, thanks to covid restrictions still in place, it has been hard staging a full and proper reopening with limited capacity. Currently it is pretty much booking only for dining and afternoon teas but hopefully when restrictions lift a more active presence will be felt in the parish. She restated that a public presentation was intended where the community would be able to view future development ideas once finalised.

The meeting concluded with a short tour of the public areas of the hotel – which all look fantastic. Included in this was the newly reinstated Freddie's Bar - cocktails and small plates available!

Mawnan Parish Council

Prepared by:		Date:	
	Name and Role (Clerk/RFO etc)		
Approved by:		Date:	
	Name and Role (RFO/Chair of Finance etc)		

	Bank Reconciliation at 30/06/	/2021		
	Cash in Hand 01/04/2021			107,677.10
	ADD Receipts 01/04/2021 - 30/06/2021			28,703.57
	SUBTRACT Payments 01/04/2021 - 30/06/2021			136,380.67 22,753.68
A	Cash in Hand 30/06/2021 (per Cash Book)			113,626.99
	Cash in hand per Bank Statements			
	Petty Cash 95 Day Saver Account - Nationwide Deposit Account - Lloyds Current Account - Lloyds	01/05/2021 31/05/2021 30/06/2021 30/06/2021	0.00 30,134.83 80,371.59 3,292.19	
	,			113,798.61
	Less unpresented payments			171.62
				113,626.99
	Plus unpresented receipts			0.00
В	Adjusted Bank Balance			113,626.99
	A = B Checks out OK			

lisa

From: Bridgette Knight < Bridgette.Knight@cornwall.gov.uk>

 Sent:
 06 July 2021 14:20

 To:
 'clerk@mawnan.org.uk'

Subject: Business rates

To view information about business rates please visit: www.cornwall.gov.uk/businessrates

To contact the business rates team or upload evidence visit: www.cornwall.gov.uk/contactndr

Register today to manage your account online. www.cornwall.gov.uk/gopaperless

Mawnan Parish Council Rear Of M S Electrical The Square Mawnan Smith Falmouth TR11 5EP

Business Rates Reference: 802825341

Date: 6 July 2021

Dear Mawnan Parish Council

We have just awarded The Public Lavatories Relief to your Public Conveniences, account reference 800330945. Correspondence relating to this has been sent by post.

This means that you are now eligible to claim Small Business Rate Relief on your other business rates account, reference 802825341 - Office and Premises, Rear of M S Electrical, The Square, Mawnan Smith from 01.04.2020.

Please find enclosed a Small Business Rate Relief application form to be completed and returned to the Revenues Service PO Box address above.

If you occupy one business property within England and it has a Rateable Value (RV) of up to £19,999, you should qualify for Small Business Rate Relief. You may also qualify if you occupy more than one property, please refer to the conditions of entitlement in the notes and guidance.

The notes and guidance give more detailed information relating to qualification criteria, as well as explaining how the relief is calculated. Please read these before completing your application.

If your application is successful, please be aware of your obligation to notify this office of changes in circumstances that may affect your eligibility, as specified in the notes and guidance.

Please note, Small Business Rate Relief is not applicable to unoccupied properties, or properties entitled to charitable or rural rate relief.

If you have any queries or require any assistance in completing this form, please contact this office.

Yours sincerely

Bridgette Knight
Revenues Officer
Assessment, Billing and Collection (Customer and Business Operations Service)

NNDR+A315208+DREAP-SB1

Small Business Rate Relief application form

Full address of property for which relief is sought (the sole / main business property)

Business Rates account reference:

Full name(s) of all ratepayer(s) liable for this property. This should be as detailed on your bill, usually a sole trader, partnership, limited company, individual(s), trust etc. If the ratepayer(s) has/have a 'trading as' name, please also provide this:

Effective start date of relief (this would usually be the date of occupation and will be the date that relief is calculated from if your application is successful)

Additional properties. List the full addresses of all business properties in England owned, occupied or used by the ratepayers as detailed above. <u>If none, please write 'none'</u>

1	
2	
3	
4	
I declare that the properties listed above (properties) occupied by the ratepayer (Name (in block capitals): Capacity (see below):	ve are the only business rated assessments (s) detailed above.
Signature:	Date: / /
Telephone:	Email:
Correspondence address: Are you happy to be contacted by text:	Yes No

Capacity of signatory: The application must be signed by the ratepayer or by a person authorised to sign on the ratepayer's behalf. For example, if a partnership a partner should sign, if a corporate body a director should sign etc. In any other case, a person duly authorised to sign on behalf of the ratepayer should sign.

WARNING - It is a criminal offence for a ratepayer to give false information when making an application for Small Business Rate Relief.

Cornwall Council, as the Data Controller, is committed to protecting your privacy and any personal data you provide or we collect about you will be stored securely and only used for business rates collection. We will not use your information for any other purpose or give it to anyone else unless we are required to do so by law. For example, we have a duty to protect public funds so we may need to use the information held about you for the prevention and detection of fraud which would require us to share it with other Council statutory services or organisations responsible for auditing or administering public funds. For more information visit www.cornwall.gov.uk/yourdata and www.c

Notes and guidance for Small Business Rate Relief applicants

Conditions of entitlement 1st April 2017 onwards

Small Business Rate Relief may be granted where the following criteria are met:

- A ratepayer occupies a single (no more than one) business property in England with an RV of up to £19,999 (£18,000 prior to 1st April 2017) **or**
- a) A ratepayer occupies a main business property in England with an RV of up to £19,999 (£18,000 prior to 1st April 2017), but also occupies one or more additional properties with RV's of up to £2,899 (£2,600 prior to 1st April 2017) each *and*
 - b) The total RV for all the properties is less than £20,000 (£18,000 prior to 1st April 2017).

In this instance (under '2'), relief will only be applied to the main property (the property with the largest RV).

With effect from 1 April 2014 ratepayers receiving Small Business Rate Relief that take on an additional property which would currently disqualify them from receiving relief, will continue to receive their existing relief for 12 months. For example, if you occupy another property with a rateable value of £2,899 (£2600)

prior to 1st April 2017) or above or occupy another property with a rateable value below £2,899 (£2600 prior to 1st April 2017) but the combined rateable value totals above £19,999.

Calculation of relief

RV of property (£)	Amount of Small Business Rate Relief
Up to £12,000 (£5,999 prior to 1st April 2017)	100% relief
£12,001 to £14,999	Relief reducing on a sliding scale from 100% to 0%, 1% for every £30 of rateable value (Relief reducing on a sliding scale of 2% per £120 RV and a lower multiplier of 48.4p prior to 1st April 2017)
Properties up to and including £51,000 (£12,000 to £17,999 prior to 1st April 2017)	Relief is awarded using the small business rate relief multiplier

<u>Multiplier</u> For each billing year, there is a standard Business Rates multiplier and a Small Business Rates multiplier. These are used to calculate the annual charge by being applied to the RV. For example, for 2016/17, the standard multiplier is 49.7 pence per pound of RV, the small business rate relief multiplier is 48.4 pence per pound of RV.

Changes of circumstance

1.

2.

The ratepayer must notify the billing authority (Cornwall Council) of particular changes in circumstances that may affect entitlement within 30 days of the change taking place, as detailed below:

- If the ratepayer comes to occupy a property not detailed on their original application. A fresh written application must be made in such cases. *Or*
- If a property occupied by the ratepayer outside the area of the billing authority (outside Cornwall) is subject to an increase in Rateable Value, notification must be made in writing to Cornwall Council.

Failure to notify within the 30 day period is likely to result in relief being withdrawn.

Additional information

Applications made from 1st October 2017 will only be eligible to receive relief no earlier than 1st April 2012.

This e-mail and attachments are intended for above named only and may be confidential. If they have come to you in error you must take no action based on them, nor must you copy or show them to anyone; please e-mail us immediately at enquiries@cornwall.gov.uk. Please note that this e-mail may be subject to recording and/or monitoring in accordance with the relevant legislation and may need to be disclosed under the Freedom of Information Act 2000 or the Environmental Information Regulations 2004. Security Warning: It is the responsibility of the recipient to ensure that this e-mail and any attachments are virus free. The Authority will not accept liability for any damage caused by a virus.

lisa

From: Sorcha Hitchcox <Sorcha.Hitchcox@cornwall.gov.uk>

Sent: 01 July 2021 13:37

Subject: PLEASE RESPOND TO GDPR REQUEST & ₱ Tree Wardens - Free Landmark Tree

for your Parish!

Attachments: New Privacy Statement.docx

Importance: High

Information Classification: CONTROLLED

Dear All,

Please find below information about an exciting new project that each parish can get involved in. Also I have attached the GDPR confirmation request and ask that you complete this (simply click on the boxes to confirm and enter your name and date) and return it to me. If you no longer wish to be a tree warden please can you let me know and we will remove you from the database.

Many thanks Sorcha

Landmark Trees

Cornwall Council's Forest for Cornwall would like to let you know about an initiative which is being launched and circulated to all Town and Parish Councils through the Town and Parish Council Newsletter on 2nd July. Forest for Cornwall is offering one free celebratory 'landmark' tree to every parish in Cornwall.

The aim of this initiative is to offer communities the opportunity to celebrate their community by planting a 2-2.5m (6-8') tree which will be supplied free by the <u>Forest for Cornwall</u> with support from the <u>Woodland Trust</u> through their <u>Emergency Tree Funding</u> of the Forest for Cornwall's Forest for My Place. The trees, which can be planted to celebrate or commemorate a person, place or event, will be available for planting between November 2021 and March 2022, or parishes can register an interest to plant their free tree next year. The trees can also be planted in support of the <u>Queen's Green Canopy</u> or <u>Countryfile's Plant Britain</u> schemes.

We hope this offer will help create a 'community of celebratory trees' across the length and breadth of Cornwall which are rooted in what is important to each community. It's also hoped these Landmark trees will encourage those communities not already involved, to engage with trees and tree planting, and with the Forest for Cornwall and its Forest for My Place initiative.

The Town and Parish Councils are being asked to apply online for the free tree on behalf of their parish, using Cornwall Council's Let's Talk platform, or they can nominate another local group to make the application on the parish's behalf. The link to the online application platform is only being sent to Town and Parish Councils to ensure just one application is made per parish but they can share it with their nominated group.

Parishes can choose from a list of trees we have suggested which we believe should cover most planting situations and are species we should be able to source. Requests for other species will be considered but all trees need to be UK sourced and Grown. We are also lucky to have been offered 20 young oak saplings grown from acorns from Cornwall's oldest oak, the Darley Oak - estimated to be between 500 and 900 years old which parishes can request as their landmark tree. Trees can be planted on local parish, community or privately owned land so long as there is good public access to it and an undertaking to care for and maintain the tree for 15 years.

The application deadline is 9am, 2nd August to give the Forest for Cornwall time to source and order the trees. We will let parishes know the outcome of their application by the end of September. If parishes are not in a position to plan their tree planting for this winter we are asking them to register an interest to plant in winter 2022-23, using the same application link and deadline of 2nd August.

We are hoping this initiative is of interest to you and that you might be able to support, engage or work with your parish on their landmark tree proposal in some way (but we would ask that you don't share this information before 2nd July).

Tree Species Short List For Info:

Common name	Botanical name	
Sessile oak	Quercus petraea	
Darley Oak	Quercus petraea	
Small leaved lime	Tilia cordata	
Field maple	Acer campestre	
Whitebeam	Sorbus aria	
Hornbeam	Carpinus betulus	
Common Beech	Fagus sylvatica	
Sycamore	Acer pseudoplatanus	
Holm Oak	Quercus ilex	

If communities have aspirations to plant more trees in addition to these celebratory landmark trees, or would like to let the Forest for Cornwall know about trees they have already planted, they can get in touch with the Forest for Cornwall team using the <u>contact us form</u>.

If you're part of a community group hoping to plant trees in your area, the Woodland Trust is providing Free Community Tree Packs which can be ordered here and the Forest for Cornwall website has links to other sources of trees for communities. Communities are encouraged to apply for the Woodland Trust free community trees as soon as possible to ensure availability.

If you have any further queries or need any further assistance please contact forestforcornwall@cornwall.gov.uk

Kind regards Forest for Cornwall

Sorcha Hitchcox | Forest for Cornwall Administration

Cornwall Council | Natural Environment Service

forestforcornwall@cornwall.gov.uk | Tel: 0300 1234 202 |

Office Hours: Monday to Thursday 8.30 - 4.30

Sign up the Forest for Cornwall newsletter click here



www.cornwall.gov.uk | 'Onen hag oll'

L4A, Pydar House, Pydar Road, Truro, TR1 1XU

Please consider the environment. Do you really need to print this email?

This e-mail and attachments are intended for above named only and may be confidential. If they have come to you in error you must take no action based on them, nor must you copy or show them to anyone; please e-mail us immediately at enquiries@cornwall.gov.uk. Please note that this e-mail may be subject to recording and/or monitoring in accordance with the relevant legislation and may need to be disclosed under the Freedom of Information Act 2000 or the Environmental Information Regulations 2004. Security Warning: It is the responsibility of the recipient to ensure that this e-mail and any attachments are virus free. The Authority will not accept liability for any damage caused by a virus.